FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

SEPTEMBER 8, 2003

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer


Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer


Wilson Lacy, Public Works Commission


Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Janet C. Jones, City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Council Member Keefe, followed by members of Webelos Pack 573 and Boy Scout Troop 573, Riley Road Presbyterian Church, leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

1.
Special Events

Mayor Pitts reviewed the Special Events calendar.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

City Manager Roger Stancil presented the revised agenda which added the annexation issue for approval by the Council.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

2.
CONSENT:


Council Member Gonzalez requested to pull Item 2.C.4. for discussion.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Item 2.C.4.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Regular meeting of August 25, 2003.
B.
Approve tax refunds in excess of $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund

Forever Young Child
1999-2001
Corrected Assessment
$544.98


  Care Center


Embroidery Designs
2002
Corrected Assessment
100.76


Montaldo, Philip and
1998-2002
Corrected Assessment
 166.26

  wife


Total


$812.00

C.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Budget Ordinance Amendment 2004-2 (Engineering and Maintenance Equipment).


During fiscal year 2003, the Engineering and Maintenance Department entered into landscape maintenance agreements with the PWC and Airport.  The one-calendar-year agreement with the PWC was for the maintenance of the Cross Creek Reclamation facility, for which the Department would receive $37,647.00.  The agreement with the Airport was for landscaping outside the fenced/secured areas, for which the Department received $43,786.00 in FY 2003 and would receive $6,556.00 in FY 2004.  The Department would like to appropriate 100 percent of these funds, $87,989.00 to purchase equipment.

2.
Special Revenue Ordinance Closeout 2004-1 (1998 Local Law Enforcement Block Grant).


The 1998 Local Law Enforcement Block Grant was awarded to the Police Department by the U.S. Department of Justice for sports equipment purchases in support of the Fayetteville Police Department’s Youth Advocacy Program, purchases of computer servers for the training facility, and the purchase of editing equipment.  All revenues and expenditures for this project have been audited and the project is ready for closure.

3.
Special Revenue Ordinance 2004-3 (2004 Community Prosecution and Project Safe Neighborhoods Grant).


The City of Fayetteville has been awarded $250,000.00 from the U.S. Department of Justice for the Fayetteville Police Department’s Operation Ceasefire/Project Safe Neighborhood Program.  The program goals are to reduce gun violence by 20 percent in Cumberland County, decrease the recidivism rate among identified offenders, and to ensure that everyone living in the Fayetteville/Cumberland County area is aware of Operation Ceasefire/Project Safe Neighborhood Program.  This grant fully funds an Outreach Coordinator position and a part-time Gun Tracer position for a two-year period.  There is no local match requirement for this grant.

4.
Pulled for discussion by Council Member Gonzalez.

5.
Declaration of used air packs as surplus property, directing Fire Department to donate packs to departments requesting them with first priority to Cumberland County Fire Departments.

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CONVEYANCE OF PERSONAL PROPERTY ITEMS TO VARIOUS FIRE DEPARTMENTS/GOVERNMENTAL AGENCIES.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-072.

D.
P03-33F.  Approve the rezoning from R5 Residential District to P2 Professional District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 122 Lamon Street.  Containing .17 acres more or less and being the property of First Mortgage of North Carolina, Inc., as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 0625, page 0029, Cumberland County Registry.
E.
Adopt resolution requesting the North Carolina Department of Transportation to relocate the First Presbyterian Church Historical Marker from the east side of Green Street to the west side of Green Street as recommended by the First Presbyterian Church.
A RESOLUTION OF THE FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL REQUESTING THE NORTH CAROLINA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION TO RELOCATE THE FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH HISTORIC MARKER FROM ITS CURRENT LOCATION ON THE EAST SIDE OF GREEN STREET TO THE WEST SIDE OF GREEN STREET.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-073.

C.4.
Resolution authorizing the City of Fayetteville to enter into an agreement with NC DOT for the FY 2003 Transit Capital and Planning Grant.

This item was pulled for discussion by Council Member Gonzalez.  Council Member Gonzalez inquired why the City was buying three buses when the transit system was currently being studied.

City Manager Roger Stancil explained the three buses would be replacement buses and the grant would offset the costs the City would have to pay to purchase the replacements.  Mr. Stancil recommended the grant from the NCDOT be approved.

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH THE NORTH CAROLINA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-074.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
P03-25F.  Consider the rezoning from R6 Residential District to C3 Heavy Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 1805 Pamalee Drive.  Containing .61 acres more or less and being the property of William Patterson as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 640, page 290, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the current zoning, the current surrounding land use, the 2010 Land Use Plan and displayed photographs of the site.

Mr. Teal stated the Zoning Commission and the Planning staff recommended approval of rezoning to C3 Heavy Commercial District.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:17 p.m.

Mr. William Patterson, 719 Hilton Drive, Fayetteville, NC, stated he was the owner of the property and would like for the property to be zoned C3.


There being no one further to speak, the public hearing closed at 7:18 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey


Council Members Keefe and Gonzalez stated their opposition to the rezoning.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor to 4 in opposition (Council Members Keefe, Haire, Gonzalez and Worthy)

Mr. Teal stated this item would need a second reading because a two-thirds vote was needed.

B.
P03-27F.  Consider the rezoning from R10 Residential District and C1P Shopping Center District to R6 Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located in the College Lakes subdivision on Kenwood Drive.  Containing 1.55 acres more or less and being the property of Paul Thompson Development Corporation as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3099, page 0513, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the current zoning, the current land use in the area, and the 2010 Land Use Plan.  Mr. Teal stated this was a split-zoned property.  He reviewed the number of units allowed in the zoning classifications of R10, R6, and R10 and C1P.

Mr. Teal informed the Council that a valid protest petition had been filed and it would require a three-fourths vote or eight council members voting in the affirmative to approve the rezoning request.

Council Member Keefe inquired if based on the split zoning could the Council deny entrance onto a certain road.  Mr. Teal stated this could not be done because it would be considered contract zoning.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:30 p.m.

Mr. Bob Measamer, 511 Thorncliff Drive, Fayetteville, NC, withdrew his application for rezoning because of the amount of opposition he had encountered from the neighborhood.

Mr. Mark Rohrig, 236 Kenwood Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition.  He addressed the issue of the correctness of parliamentary procedure used in the Zoning Commission hearing and requested that a stoplight be installed for increased traffic.  Mr. Rohrig informed the Council that a petition had been submitted with 50 signatures.


There being no one further to speak, the public hearing closed at 7:36 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to deny the rezoning request.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

C.
P03-28F.  Consider the rezoning from R15 Residential District and R10 Residential District to R5 Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at NC 53 Hwy-Cedar Creek Road.  Containing 2.87 acres more or less and being the property of Earlise Jones as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5229, page 0466, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item and advised the Council that split zoning was involved.  He reviewed the current land use, the current zoning, and the 2010 Land Use Plan.  Mr. Teal advised the Council the Zoning Commission and the Planning staff had recommended R5A residential because it would provide a transition from existing and future commercial land uses to the existing low-density residential land use.  He added that part of this property abutted Cedar Creek Road and did not lend itself to low-density residential development.  Mr. Teal stated the R5A residential district would allow a maximum of 41 units.

Mr. Teal stated there had been two appeals on this zoning case.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:44 p.m.

Mr. James Smith, 3527 Stedman Road, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the rezoning.  He gave a history of the property and stated he would like to develop an apartment complex because there was no place to live in this area.

Mr. Ned Garber, Engineer, 109 S. Churchill Street, Fayetteville, NC, stated that he had been hired to look at the drainage and geometrics of the property.  He stated that it was his opinion that the R5A zoning classification would not work, and the R5 classification would be better.

Mr. Seanpatrick Donnelly, 2528 Carriage Road, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition to the rezoning.  He requested the City and State do an environmental study of the property due to the flooding issues in the area.  Mr. Donnelly stated that Mr. Smith had been required to plant a buffer of Leland Cypress trees as a part of the rezoning requirements for his mini-warehouses and it had taken him over a year to meet those requirements.  He stated Mr. Smith had been issued a citation by the City.  Mr. Donnelly requested the Council approve the rezoning to R5A, but stated that he wanted the Council to be clear and concise with Mr. Smith that he would have to put tubing down the creek behind his property and through the back of his property.

Mr. Donnelly inquired if Mr. Smith would be able to rezone the adjacent piece of property to R5 and add it to the site for the apartments.

Mr. Smith offered rebuttal and explained that the Leland Cypress trees had to be placed on a ditch bank and he had not thought that was a smart thing to do, but he had complied with the requirement.

Mr. Smith stated he was aware of the drainage problems and that was why he had hired Mr. Garber.  He explained that the “creek” was not a creek, but was a ditch that had been dug in 1950 by his grandfather.  He stated he was trying to contain the drain off and move it out, and he was proposing to pipe it.

Mr. Donnelly offered rebuttal.  He stated he agreed with the tubing in the creek, but he did not want Mr. Smith’s options to be uncertain, and he was again requesting that the City Council make it clear that Mr. Smith must lay the pipeline and it should go all the way down, and if dirt were needed that it be included also.


There being no one further to speak, the public hearing closed at 8:00 p.m.

Council Member Smith inquired of Mr. Smith whether he wanted R5A or R5.  Mr. Smith replied he wanted R5 because it would generate more revenue income.  He also stated he wanted to come back with the l.5 acres zoned C3 and rezone it to R5.

Council Member Smith stated this would be a good project for Cedar Creek Road, but she wanted it made clear that if the Council supported his project, it expected Mr. Smith to do what was asked of him.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the R5 rezoning request.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

City Attorney Karen McDonald stated that all the Council was considering was the rezoning and a development plan would have to be submitted with the drainage being looked at by the Planning and Engineering staff.

A discussion was held regarding the l.5 acres.

City Attorney McDonald stated she wanted it to be clear that Mr. Smith would have to come back before the Council for a rezoning request on the l.5 acres.

A discussion was held regarding the drainage.

Mr. Teal reviewed the differences in the R5 and R5A zoning and restated that both the Zoning Commission and the Planning staff had recommended R5A because it corresponded with the Land Use Plan.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 7 in favor to 3 in opposition (Council Members Gonzalez, Massey, and Fogleman)

D.
P03-29F.  Consider the rezoning from R10 Residential District to P4 Neighborhood Professional District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 5418 Morganton Road.  Containing .65 acres more or less and being the property of Jo Won Ward as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 2341, page 0097, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the current land use, the current zoning, and the 2010 Land Use Plan, which recommended low-use residential density.

Mr. Teal stated both the Zoning Commission and the Planning staff had recommended denial of the request because the area was completely residential in character and land use.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 8:15 p.m.

Mr. Tom Wills, 100 Ucklake Road, Fayetteville, NC, appeared on behalf of the property owner.  He stated businesses had been run on this property since 1985.  He stated the neighborhood supported the rezoning, and the owner planned to remove the building and build a new office.  He requested the Council to approve the rezoning request for P4.


There being no one further to speak, the public hearing closed at 8:17 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to deny the request.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

Council Member Gonzalez stated the property was in her district and it was a very residential area and an office was not a good use for this area.  She requested the Council to follow the recommendations to deny the request.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated the Land Use Plan had not been updated since 1996 and he would like for a land use study to be done on this area.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

E.
P03-31F.  Consider the rezoning from R15 Residential District to R5A Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located on Fillyaw Road.  Containing 12.31 acres more or less and being the property of Jerry D. Morrison, Nancy Holland, Doris Crites and Baxter Morrison as evidenced by deeds recorded in Deed Books 5387 and 5053, pages 0343, 0382 and 0384, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the current zoning, the current land use, and the 2010 Land Use Plan.  He also presented photographs of the area.  Mr. Teal stated both the Zoning Commission and the Planning staff recommended rezoning to R10, which would be a maximum of 71 units versus a maximum of 178 units for an R5A zoning classification.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 8:27 p.m.

Mr. Baxter Morrison, 2313 Appleberry Lane, Cumberland, NC, appeared in favor of the rezoning request.  Mr. Morrison stated he was one of the owners of the property and they had been unable to develop their land because no one wanted to build houses so close to Fort Bragg.

Mr. Morrison stated that there would be only one entrance directly across from Bromley Drive, land would be donated to the City for a park, a buffer would be placed along Fillyaw Road and there would be a tax value of over $5 million for the City.

He requested the Council to approve the request.

Ms. Jackie Tuckey, 7002 Marquis Place, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition to the rezoning.  She expressed her concerns about flooding due to the downhill terrain and about the storm water drain off because the creek was filling up with silt.  She also expressed her concern about the increase of traffic on Fillyaw Road.  Ms. Tuckey presented the Council with a petition with 27 signatures in opposition to the rezoning request.


There being no one further to speak, the public hearing closed at 8:49 p.m.

A discussion was held regarding whether the developer had worked with the neighborhood.  Mr. Morrison replied there had been no discussion but he was willing to do so.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the 5A rezoning request.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

Council Member Worthy stated he felt the landowner should be allowed to get the best usage of his land.

Council Member Fogleman stated she felt the Council should follow the recommendations of the Zoning Commission and the City staff.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Gonzalez moved that the parties involved talk with the community and come back to the Council in 30 days.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

A discussion was held regarding the substitute motion.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:


PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor to 4 in opposition (Council Members Keefe, Haire, Fogleman and Worthy)

Mr. Teal stated the City staff would be available for assistance, however, they could not be mediators for a rezoning request.

4.
P03-30F.  Consider the rezoning from C1 Local Business District to C1P Shopping Center District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located on Horseshoe Road.  Containing 2.84 acres more or less and being the property of Showcase Realty & Construction Company as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3867, page 0126, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He stated the Zoning Commission had recommended approval of the rezoning to C1P Shopping Center District, and a protest petition had been filed in this case and as a result eight affirmative votes would be needed to rezone the property.

Mr. Teal stated the Council could approve the rezoning or set a public hearing.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to set a public hearing.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Fogleman)

5.
P03-32F.  Consider the rezoning from R6 Residential District and C1P Shopping Center District to M2 Industrial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 1122 Person Street.  Containing 23 acres more or less and being the property of Mary Bright Rose as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 4858, page 0760, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the current land use, the current zoning, and the 2010 Land Use Plan.  Mr. Teal stated the Planning staff and the Zoning Commission recommended rezoning the two smaller parcels abutting Deep Creek Road C1 and the larger parcel abutting the Cape Fear River C3 as reflected in the Deep Creek Road Redevelopment Plan.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to rezone the R6 property to C1 and the C1P to C3.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

6.
Consider adoption of a resolution stating the intent of the City of Fayetteville, NC, to consider annexation of the areas described herein and fixing the dates of public informational meetings and a public hearing on the questions of annexation.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He recommended the Council adopt the resolution and begin the process to consider the annexation of Phase 5, which would bring approximately 43,000 residents into the City of Fayetteville, thereby making the City eligible for more grants and funding dollars.

RESOLUTION STATING THE INTENT OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NC, TO CONSIDER ANNEXATION OF THE AREAS DESCRIBED HEREIN AND FIXING THE DATES OF PUBLIC INFORMATIONAL MEETINGS AND A PUBLIC HEARING ON THE QUESTIONS OF ANNEXATION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-075.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to adopt the Resolution of Intent.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

7.
Presentation by Allison Platt and Associates of study results and downtown development recommendations.
Mr. William A. Martin, President of the Downtown Development Corporation of Fayetteville, introduced Ms. Allison Platt of Allison Platt and Associates to present the study results and recommendations for downtown development.

Ms. Platt stated the purpose of the study had been to select and test specific projects and create plans and proformas so these projects could be implemented.  She reviewed the existing strengths of both the downtown area and the City of Fayetteville as a whole.

Ms Platt stated the existing issues were the location of downtown and the downtown retail and residential status.  She reported the downtown issues consisted of vacant storefronts and upper floors and the need for residential housing in the downtown area.

Ms. Platt stated the Market Studies for retail and residential were complete and the following findings had been made:

1.
Housing:  (1) although the Citywide market was stable, the downtown market was weak, (2) new housing would need incentives in order to encourage investment, and (3) value pricing would help attract early investors.

2.
Retail:  (1) more than 50 percent of the downtown storefront space was vacant, (2) the mix of uses was not optimal, (3) downtown cannot compete with the malls, and (4) uses needed to shift from traditional retail to entertainment such as restaurants, arts, and specialty retail.

Ms. Platt recommended developing the following projects:

1.
Housing in the Cool Spring area.

2.
A family-oriented entertainment complex at the Capital Building.

3.
Housing and retail on the south side of the 300 block of Hay Street.

4.
A performing arts center located on the Cross Creek rather than the 300 block of Hay Street.

Ms. Platt further recommended that a master plan for development along Cross Creek from Festival Park to the Botanical Gardens would identify properties that could be developed.  She recommended that all parties involved in the process, including the City, economic development interests, historic preservation interests, and the public should create an orderly process and agreed upon set of standards for offering input and giving approvals.

A discussion ensued regarding the Capital entertainment project, the housing projects, and the status of the study’s time frame.  Ms. Platt offered to help make contacts for the Capital entertainment project.

Ms. Pratt stated proformers needed to be done to determine the land cost, the construction cost, the design fees and the cost of the projects, and she should have these figures done within the next month for review and then the report could be presented to the Council in about 60 days.

8.
Monthly Commissioner Report from Public Works Commission.

Mr. Wilson Lacy, a member of the Public Works Commission, presented this item.  He reviewed the written report and pointed out that the revenue Bonds would be closing out at the end of the week.  Mr. Lacy informed the Council that there would be no fuel adjustment for business and residential power bills for the month of September 2003.

9.
Consider a resolution providing for the issuance of $8,740,000.00 General Obligation Refunding Bonds, Series 2003.

Ms. Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, presented this item.  She recommended the adoption of the resolution.

RESOLUTION PROVIDING FOR THE ISSUANCE OF $8,740,000.00 GENERAL OBLIGATION REFUNDING BONDS, SERIES 2003.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003‑076.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to adopt the resolution for the issuance of $8,740,000.00 General Obligation Refunding Bonds.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

10.
Consider items for referral to the City-County Liaison Committee (meeting to be held September 25, 2003).
Council Member Haire requested to refer gateway improvements to the Committee.  Council Member Keefe stated this could be covered under the discussion of extra territorial jurisdiction.

Mr. Stancil reminded the Council that the Joint Planning Appearance Commission was being organized and would be studying the gateway plans.

Mayor Pitts stated he would like for the County Commissioners and the City Council to meet with each other a couple of times each year.  He stated he would be doing a letter to the County regarding this issue.

Council Member Smith reminded the Council that the agenda for the City-County Liaison meeting on September 25 already had 13 items and  she felt that any additional items would not get addressed at the meeting.

11.
Consider canceling the October 13 Council meeting due to NCLM Convention.
MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to cancel the October 13, 2003, City Council meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

12.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

A.
Appointments

1.
Board of Appeals - 1 vacancy - 1 nomination made

Mr. John Fields was appointed to a first term by acclamation.

2.
Board of Adjustment - 5 vacancies (3 regulars and 2 alternates) - 5 nominations made

Ms. Alicia J. Chilsolm, Mr. David T. Courie, and Mr. Tom Keith were appointed to regular member positions.

Ms. Annette Smith and Mr. David Zuravel were appointed as alternates.

B.
Nominations

1.
Senior Citizens Advisory Commission - 2 vacancies - 1 nomination made - 1 nomination needed

Mr. Robert Pringle was nominated for reappointment by Council Member Massey.

C.
Information:  October Vacancies

1.
Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission - 7 vacancies

2.
Wrecker Review Board - 1 Chairman vacancy - 1 nomination needed

3.
Historic Resources Commission - 6 vacancies - 4 at-large vacancies, 1 Category 1 vacancy (Licensed Registered Architect), and 1 Category 2 vacancy (Historic Preservationists or Cultural or Social Historian)

13.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS:

A.
Update on Council projects.

14.
Consider closed session.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to go into closed session to discuss economic development.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The Council went into closed session at 10:12 p.m.  The regular session resumed at 10:22 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to come out of closed session.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Information from Chamber of Commerce Transportation Committee regarding a trolley service.

2.
Thank you note from Spring Lake Mayor Ethel Clark.

3.
Approve tax refunds less than $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund

Gschwind, Kyong Ok
2002
Corrected Assessment
$ 3.48


Taylor, Melinda and
2003
Corrected Assessment
 17.15


Total


$20.63

4.
Airport Commission – minutes of July 29, 2003.

5.
FAEDC – minutes of July 15, 2003.

6.
CCBC – minutes of July 30 and August 13, 2003.

7.
PWC – minutes of August 13, 2003.

8.
Planning Department – monthly reports for June and July.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 10:25 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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